ANNUAL CONGREGATIONAL MEETING 
Sanctuary, Glebe St. James

March 17, 2024, 1 pm

Attendance:  
Pam Fitch, Chair of Council, Greg Hill Secretary



Marg Ahearn
Louise Archer
Julia Barry
Wendy Bergeron
Peter Bracegirdle
David Brown
Rev. Teresa Burnett-Cole Ruth Burnett-Cole
Irene Caswell
James Caswell 
Dudleigh Coyle
Rebecca Dalton
Marion Dunning
Alexa de Grandmont
Frank Duern
Elizabeth Elton
Margaret Ford
Dylan Fox-Altherr
Edith Gardell
Andy Hamilton
Septyan Himawan
Marsha Hay-Snyder 
Julia Hurrelman 
John LeDrew
George LeDrew 
Wayne MacWhirter
Crystal Maitland
Martha Milne 
Brad Munro
Susan Palmai
Robert Palmai 
Carryl Potter
Dorothy Phillips
Don Ray
Jim Richardson
Laura Richardson
Greg Roger 
Ross Snyder
Eric Stinson
Lori Stinson 
Laura Tanner
Bruce Taylor 
Susan Toller
Margaret Torrance
Ron Totten
Margo Williams

Via ZOOM:
Martien de Leeuw, Barb Munro, Gillian Robinson, Hilda Sabadash, Betty Taylor 
Quorum Reached - 53 attendees

Meeting opened 1:00pm

1. Opening Prayer: Rev. Teresa Burnett-Cole 

2. Welcome – Pam Fitch: protocols and processes. The meeting is to be recorded. 

3. MOTION: Election of the chair and secretary
· that Pam Fitch will Chair the meeting and Greg Hill will act as Secretary  
	Moved:	Brad Munro 
	Seconded: 	Julia Hurrelman
	No questions or comments: 
	Vote: 		Passed 
4. MOTION: Allowing adherents to vote during ACM
· That adherents of Glebe-St. James be allowed to vote in accordance with section B.3.7 of the 2023 United Church Manual (attendees who are not formal members of GSJ are allowed to vote on all motions)
	Moved:	Brad Munro
	Seconded: 	Marsha Hay-Snyder
	Vote:  Passed 
5. MOTION: Approval of the meeting agenda:
· That the agenda be approved as circulated and as amended 
	Call for additions or changes: none
	Moved: 	Brad Munro
	Seconded: 	Ross Snyder
	Vote:		Passed
	*Congregational questions will be welcomed throughout the meeting
	**Margo pointed out that in the agenda item “Approval of Minutes of 2022 Annual 	Meeting” should be dated “2023”  

6. Message from the Chair of Council – Pam Fitch
It has been a remarkably busy and productive year for Glebe St. James. 3 Logos associated with the congregation found on the sign out front and on the letterhead, serve as significant reminders of the commitment of the GSJ congregation to deep spirituality, discipleship, inclusivity and community outreach. They remind us that GSJ is a safe affirming space for all. The rainbow steps at the front of the church are the first line of welcome for visitors and congregants, the second being the kind committed individuals that make up the GSJ congregation. 
The key to the success of the community of GSJ is volunteerism with upwards of 60% of the congregation volunteering in varying capacities. Lapel pins have been distributed to those who participate in all aspects of the congregation: Those who ensure the viability of the church building and church governance; contributors to the music program; those who ensure the financial wellbeing of the church is maintained; those who oversee the spiritual life of the church; those who are committed to Reconciliation and Remit within the UCC; those who care for members in need; those who contribute to community food programs and the One Plane Away initiative; and many, many, more. 
Ensuring the future legacy and long-term viability of the GSJ community requires a deeper conversation and the newly formed Building Sustainability Working Group will pull us into the potentially difficult discussions about our purpose, our role in the community and how we can achieve our goals. 
Thank you to all.   

7. MOTION: approval of 2023 ACM minutes 
· That the minutes of the 2023 Annual Congregational Meeting be approved as circulated and with corrections
Changes/corrections: 	- Brad Munro’s name be added to the list of attendees
			- Names of Jenifer Aitken and Wendy Bergeron spelt incorrectly
	Moved: 	Andy Hamilton
	Seconded:	Louise Archer 
Vote:		Passed with changes  

8. MOTION: approval of 2023 Congregational Planning Meeting minutes
· That the minutes of the 2023 Congregational Planning Meeting be approved as circulated
	Moved:	Marg Ahearn
	Seconded:	Margo Williams
	Vote:		Passed

9. MOTION: approval of the annual report as circulated 
· That the 2023 Annual Report be approved, as circulated, and submitted to the Eastern Ontario and Outaouais Regional Council 
*Septyan Himawan acknowledged for his fine work in creating the report 
	Moved: 	Wendy Bergeron
	Seconded: 	Irene Caswell
	Vote:		Passed
				
10. ReconciliAction Working Group - Wendy Bergeron
· The ReconciliAction Working Group was formed following the GSJ ACM 2023 with the initial task of looking at the UCC Remit which is essentially agreeing to the establishment of a national indigenous organization within the UCC. GSJ was one of the first to vote on the Remit. The national deadline for voting is the end of March 2024. As of the beginning of March, 60% of the congregations had voted in this region thanks in part to Sue Toller working with EOORC to underscore the importance and understanding of the Remit. Also acknowledged was Teresa’s significant input and outreach on the on the National level as well as talking to individual churches. 
· Learning from local First Nations communities, land acknowledgments were examined and individuals within the congregation were and are encouraged to compose their own land acknowledgement statements. Guidelines for doing so are to be published in the GSJ Newsletter
· A Land Use Fee of $2000 was first paid in 2016 and has been annually drawn from the operating budget since then. This was in acknowledgment and recognition of the occupation of unceded land. The funds have always been given directly to the Odawa Friendship Centre.  The RWG is recommending that the fee be increased to $4000 with $2000 continuing to go to Odawa and the second $2000 to go towards investing in indigenous youth by funding postsecondary education scholarships administered by the local indigenous communities. Because of this new focus on education, they also recommend changing the name from “Land Use Fee” to “Investing in the Future Fund”. Though acknowledged as a modest increase, the additional money is seen as a sign of continued commitment and support and is a “floor” and not a “ceiling”. The congregation is asked to consider the following 4 Motions:
1. First Motion: The RWG recommends that “Land Use Fee” be renamed to “Investing in The Future Fund” because this would better reflect the renewed focus on investing in Indigenous youth and their future.
2. Second Motion: The allocation of $2000 was first paid in 2017 and has remained unchanged, doubling the allocation is seen as a sign of continued dedication and devotion to the work of reconciliation while acknowledging that no amount of money would truly reflect what is owed. The RWG recommends increasing the fund to $4000.
3. Third Motion: In consultation with the Odawa Native Friendship Centre investigate allocating $2000 of the funds in a more targeted way to support specific programs within the services provided to youth education at the Centre, a relationship building endeavour. 
4. Fourth Motion: The RWG recommends that the second $2000 be made available in consultation with the local indigenous communities including Kitigan Zibi and Pikwakanagan, for educational scholarships. Specific recipients have not yet been determined and the group is looking for a general council endorsement for moving in this direction.
MOTION: ReconciliACtion working group (RWG)
1. That the current “land use fee” be renamed the “Investing in the Future” Fund.
2. That the amount allocated be doubled to $4000 starting with the 2024 allocation
3. That $2000 be allocated in 2024 to Odawa Native Friendship Centre 
4. That $2,000 be allocated in 2024 to potential scholarships for Indigenous youth to pursue post-secondary education. 
Moved: 	Wendy Bergeron
Seconded:	Andy Hamilton
Vote:		Passed

11. Nominations -	David Brown
A. Nominations to Council: 
· David, as past chair of council is acting as Chair of the Nominations Committee which includes Jim Louter, Pam Fitch and Rev. Teresa Burnett-Cole
· The Council is elected for 2year terms. There are several vacancies yet to be filled including the incoming vice-chair and the past-chair which leaves the current chair, Pam Fitch with little backup support. Others vacancies include Communications with the departure of Crystal Maitland and Pastoral Care with the withdrawal of Shelley Eckford. Also, Andy Hamilton is stepping back as the EOORC representative, however, he and Marilyn Hamilton will remain as joint Alternate Members of Council. 
· Volunteers are being sought for the 3 critical positions on Council needing to be filled: vice chair; pastoral care; and communications. An impressive number of volunteers, 65 people, across council, board of trustees and various committees.
MOTION: Nominations to council:
a) That the following 4 nominations to council be accepted:
·  Emily De Wolfe as Christian Development Lead
·  Peter Bracegirdle as Building Sustainability Working Group (BSWG) Facilitator new council position
·  Edith Gardell as Eastern Ontario and Outaouais Regional Council (EOORC) Representative
· Marilyn and Andy Hamilton as joint Alternate Member of Council
b) That the Chair present nominations to fill other membership vacancies for endorsement at the next congregational meeting 
Moved:	David Brown
Seconded:	Bruce Taylor
Vote: 		passed
	
B. Nominations to Board of Trustees: - David Brown
· GSJ does not own the church building, the UCC does. GSJ Board of Trustees task is to oversee the management of the building by administering bids and ensuring the long-term viability of the property
· 2 vacant positions on the board are to be filled 
MOTION: Nominations to Board of Trustees
· That Margaret Torrance be reappointed as a member of the Board of Trustees for a two-year term ending at the 2026 Annual Congregational Meeting
· That Geoff McGuire be appointed as a member of the Board of Trustees for a five-year term ending at the 2029 Annual Congregational Meeting
	Moved:	David Brown
	Seconded: 	Don Ray
	Vote:		Passed

12. Community of Faith:
· The Community of Faith (living ministry) Profile included in the Annual Report was written and submitted by Jim Louter in Nov. 2023. 
MOTION:  Community of Faith (living ministry) Profile 
· That the ACM approve the draft 2024-25 Community of Faith profile in principle, and authorize Pam Fitch, in consultation with Teresa Burnett-Cole, to make any necessary amendments on the basis of comments provided by March 31, 2024 and to submit the report to the Eastern Ontario and Outaouais Regional Council Office. 
Moved: 	Carryl Potter
Seconded:	Marion Dunning
Vote:	passed

13. Treasurers Report: - Karen Walker  
	3 MOTIONS are presented:
a) MOTION: Approval of Operating Fund Budget
b) MOTION: Approval of the Music Budget
c) MOTION: Approval of the Mission & Service funding target
Discussion:
· Regular donations were increased by almost $30,000 over the previous year, to $218,000. 
· Donations to outreach: Our Mission and Service Fund target for the year was $35K which we did not quite make. Last year a large amount was donated to refugee sponsorships, however, 85% of those donations were not from the congregation, but from the outside community slightly skewing those numbers for last year. A couple of new organizations are on the list, Salus Ottawa, and St. Luke's Table, along with Carlington Community Chaplaincy were recipients of a portion of the special $10,000 appeal that was launched in the spring by the outreach committee. $10,050 was raised.
· The Doug Davidson Fund or Capital Fund.  Due to the Bricks for our Building Campaign to raise money to fix the leaks in the sanctuary the previous year, the fund was larger. This year, there was no special fundraising for the building, but regular donations come in mostly through PAR with some of it going to the building fund. 
· This year, the number of givers increased from 120 to 128. That's positive. However, the long-term trend line for the number of givers is still going down. The average donation increased from $1,312 to $1,572. 
· The program revenues were $9,594. These are program activities that are self-financing including subscriptions, the quilting retreat, the music program, and the Benevolent Fund. This helped to offset over runs in program and committee expenses particularly the AV team costs which were much higher than expected.
· There was other income of over $11,000, $10,900 of that was money that came from the region and from other churches to pay for Junior Smith who joined us for a few months last year. This offset the expense in the other employee line of $25,790 associated with Junior Smith. 
· The UCC initiated a self-insurance plan in 2023 that was intended to decrease premiums however they actually increased slightly.
· Personnel costs have increased by 6.3% due to cost of living Group 3 which includes Teresa and Jennifer; Sue Toller is higher due to change from student status; James’s increase is due to RCCO scale and experience. 
· Overall, there was a budget surplus of $9,553. This added to what was in the operating reserve at the end of the previous year, resulted in $75,890 in the Operating Reserve at the end of 2023. 
· The total expenditures from the building fund totaled just over $80K leaving a balance of $13.5K. Donations and grant received from the Region brought the building fund to $93.5K. Projects included repairing leaks in the sanctuary, furnace repair, ramp relocation, hearing assist project, deposit on the red door replacement, some electrical work, etc. 
· Property expenses: For basic repairs and  maintenance, small discretionary projects (cleaning  supplies, carpet  cleaning,  snow  clearance,  dumpsters,  security  system,  etc.), $20K has  been budgeted annually. A small surplus of $800 has been budgeted for 2024.
· The Reserve needed to maintain a cash flow in the operating budget of $30K because the budget is in deficit from the end of January to after Christmas because most of our money comes in in December. Historically deficits during the year have reached as high as $30K 
· Music Budget: Presented by Liz Elton: The deficit in the Organ Fund has been paid off through pledges being honoured and other donations. (Many thanks to the Hamilton’s). Scholarships will be made available with the establishment of a Choral Scholarship Foundation funded from the Frances McPhail Scholarship Fund. Fundraising events and donations have offset expenses related to sheet music, honorariums and memberships.
· Mission and Service Budget: Susan Palmai: The M&S funding target is set at $35K for 2024 consistent with past years. They target was not met in 2023 being short $1500.

a) MOTION: That the 2024 Operating Fund budget as presented be approved.
Moved: 	Karen Walker
Seconded:	Rebecca 
Vote: 		Passed
b) MOTION: That the 2024 Music Program budget as presented be approved.
Moved: 	Liz Elton
Seconded: 	Bruce Taylor
Vote:		Passed 
c) MOTION: Approval of the Mission & Service funding target
· That the 2024 M&S target be set at $35,000. 
Moved: 	Susan Palmai
Seconded:	Ross Snyder
Vote:		Passed	

14. Other Issues:
· Reading of the Roll and members we have lost throughout the year – This has 
	has been placed in the Annual Report (page 22) in lieu of reading at ACM
Recap: There are currently 183 members of the congregation; 1 baptism (Birch baby); 2 weddings; 3 transferred memberships out of the church; 5 deaths (Jenifer Aitkin, Stuart Gordon Anderson, Helen Mary Anderson, Martin Ian Carney, Reverend George Clifford, Arthur Reiner Hollbach.)
· Question regarding how to become a member of the Board of Trustees referred to David Brown

15. Vote of Thanks GSJ ACM March 17, 2024 – Liz Elton		
(Visual component: as each category of thanks was read, Crystal added a bright pink puzzle piece to a paper on a stand, which gradually made a heart.)
· First of all, thank you so much to everyone who helped in any way with the delicious Irish-themed lunch we have just eaten.
· Governance: Let’s start by remembering with thanks the wonderful contribution that Jeni Aitken made in her role as Chair of council. She left such big shoes to fill.  Thank you to Pam Fitch for stepping into that role, and all that you have done over the last few years including descants, the new organ project, the ramp project, the accessibility project and for leading us with wisdom, grace and humour through this very challenging year. 
It’s hard to remember when all our meetings were held in person only, mostly in the evening. Zoom has made it easier for more people to be involved in the committees and groups that support the staff and make things happen at GSJ.  Special thanks to Greg Hill whose careful minutes help to keep us honest. Thank you to the trustees who have the important legal role of safeguarding the assets of the church and everyone who donates their time, energy and expertise as a committee or council member or EOORC representative.  Some are named below, but we thank everyone!
· Worship and Music: Thank you Teresa, for your intelligent, thought provoking sermons and prayers and refusal to turn away from hard issues. Thank you for your leadership on the National United Church programs and guiding (nudging) us towards a deeper understanding of reconciliation. You are funny too, and thank you for the percussion during humans and anthems. You also make very cute little hats for the One Plane Away boxes. 
Thank you Sue for developing and delivering the Time for all God’s children, adding an extra dimension to the service for all, for giving guidance for more meaningful Land Acknowledgements in the service, leading the Monday meditation sessions and recently so sensitively leading the funeral service for Arnott Richardson. Thank you to our lay worship leaders Edith, Ruth and Hilda and others who lead worship, and to all the scripture and welcome readers, like Brad, and Wayne and pageant participants, including the sheep and wise ones, like Mary Ahearn.
James, thank you for your music performance and leadership, vision and variety of music, mentorship of young musicians and for your vision, which is being realized, of the Live from the Glebe arts series. Thank you to Robert for his musical contribution. Thank you to the choir members for your dedication to practices (which are a hard 90 minute vocal workout) every week, and services. Special thank you to Donna-Fay who keeps track and cares for everyone in the choir and sends the best cards! 
Thank you to Shelley and Ruth and others who make communion happen.
And of course, a big thank you to the coffee makers, often Marion and Hilda.
Judy Wolanski works hard to keep the church decorated for each liturgical season. Thank you to Judy, her helpers and the people who have made the banners.
Jim McCulloch and his teams of ushers welcome and help people as they arrive, and have been our monitors of health and safety during Covid times. Thank you to all of you.
Carryl Potter took oak from the old organ loft pews and created this exquisite lectern, and repurposed other furniture for use in the sanctuary. Thank you, Carryl.
The church is opened up and made safe each week by the sexton. You can see the slides and hear the speakers thanks to the AV team members who also ensure that our friends at home are included. Thank you, Alex, Dayton, Kelly, Konrad, Kylie. Maya, Nat and Tori. 
· Money: People contribute time, talent and treasure, and someone has to keep track of the treasure. Thank you to book keeper Lori for doing that the money and treasurer Karen for accurate, understandable and thorough reporting. 
Dudleigh, thank you for leadership of the F&A group, persistent and positive encouragement to givers, and fundraising. Because of you, “It’s all good.”  Fundraising! Thanks to all who help at the bazaar in any way, remembering Arnott Richardson who raised many thousands of dollars for GSJ with his knowledge of antiques, Beth and Inez who worked at the table, and all the other helpers including Janet Snyder, James and Felix Coyle, the GMS adult and students, the Stinson’s who take the unsold items away, and, of course thank you to the bakers! 
Thank you to Guild members who quietly raise money behind the scenes while helping our neighbours.
· Our House: (A note that the puzzle piece representing the building was a different colour. As it went up I noted that and added, “The house hasn’t been painted yet.”)
Our house at 650 Lyon takes a lot of care. Thank you to the gardeners and lawn movers, and to Andy for getting rid of the crabgrass, one plant at a time, after the Hydro work last spring. Thank you to Robert Palmai for all the repairs big and small that he does - the church handyman Thank you to our Fire Marshall Greg Roger. Thank you to David Brown who, in addition to everything else calmly and effectively deals with furnaces, and leaking pipes and lights and bats, and to the Building Sustainability Working Group led by Peter Bracegirdle who are making long term plans to keep this wonderful oil building, open, accessible and usable for many years to come. 
Thanks to all the people who rent our building, Glebe Montessori, the Scouting movement and many others.
· Inreach: To everyone who provides pastoral care to our GSJ family, thank you. That includes Sue and Teresa, and Shelley, George, Donna Fay and Adele.  The Friendly callers keep in touch with everyone in the congregation. Thank you to them and their leader Barb Coyle. The hand delivered chili dinners are another way that congregation members are cared for. Thank you to all involved, including Bruce Taylor and his sourdough bread. 
This is the first anniversary of the ReconciliAction Working Group. Thank you to initiator Wendy and the members including Edith, Ross, Marsha, David, Dudleigh, Cecile, Sue and Jane for listening, learning, taking action and teaching us all. 
Thank you to all who teach, including Susan, Margo, Jennifer and Janet Nield who work in the Sunday school, and Andy Hamilton, whose biblical scholarship is the basis for an interesting study group this Lent.
· OutReach: Thank you to Marsha for organizing the WIGS as they learn about a wide range of issues, and participate in outreach projects like One Plane Away. Thank you to all the WIGS, and everyone who donated baby clothes and money. 
Thank you to Susan Palmai and Marisa for being the driving force behind Public Foods, and all their team of drivers and supervisors, and all the gardeners who grow food in our church garden for Centre 507.
Thank you to Marilyn for her long-term relationship supporting the Carlington Community Chaplaincy. Thank you for all the members of the outreach committee including chair Susan and Rebecca, Ross Kylie and Margaret. Thank you to all the quiltmakers and the retreat organizer Chris Burbridge.
· Communication and Welcoming: With so much going on, good communication is important. Thank you to the Social Media team Crystal, Jim and Alexa for the amazing web site and FaceBook page, and to Karen and her writers for Good News in the Glebe. Thank you to Sep for making the Annual report look so good, and for taking such professional photos. 
Thank you to Dylan for leading the Welcoming committee and everyone who participates in activities like the Pride Parade, Pie day, knitting group, Monday crafts, chess club, Men and Friends and Dragon Boat and much more…
· Wait a minute, there's a hole in our heart just big enough for one more person… 
Finally thank you to Jennifer Reid, and her creativity. patience, thoroughness and sense of humour. She is truly at the center of everything that happens at Glebe St. James.  
· Our heart is complete. And so is the meeting!

16. Closing Prayer: 	Rev. Teresa Burnett-Cole

Meeting Closed: 2:40pm 
